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BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING
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NMSVH EARLY CHILDHOOD PROGRAMS
ALBUQUERQUE, NM

(DRAFT – SUBJECT TO APPROVAL BY THE BOARD OF REGENTS)
I.
Call to Order, 8:56 a.m., Thursday, October 2, 2003
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Dave Baland at 8:56 a.m., Thursday, October 2, 2003.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, and Brian Quintana.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, and Carolyn Vick, Student Services Manager.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Brian Quintana –  Wished everyone a good morning.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that the opening session for the staff orientation was outstanding.  She complimented Superintendent Jennings for the staff recognition that was done during orientation.  It was nice to see staff from Outreach and Early Childhood Programs brought to the front of the assembly, introduced, and recognized for their hard work.  She stated that it is her understanding that the monthly recognition of a different NMSVH department is going well and has been instrumental in the increase in morale.  She stated that she is looking forward to visiting some of the classrooms and visiting some of the new students.  
Dave Baland –  Wished everyone a good morning.  Thanked Regent McAninch for her attendance at functions on the main campus in representation of the Board of Regents.  He shared a thank you note with the other Board members.  He stated that school is in session and everything appears to be going well.  He thanked everyone for coming to Albuquerque for this Board of Regents meeting.
Katherine Ingold – Thanked the ECP for hosting this Board of Regents meeting.  She stated that the courtesy extended by the ECP staff is always very gracious.  She stated that it is always nice to come to the ECP site and visit the staff and students.  
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that he is happy to be in attendance at this meeting.  He thanked the ECP staff for their hospitality, and thanked the Superintendent for the 2002-2003 NMSVH Yearbook.
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no members of the public present for input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings asked that agenda item XI.D. Behavior Specialist Contract be tabled pending clarification of the education requirements contained in the specifications.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold the agenda was approved with agenda item XI.D. being tabled.  (carried unanimously)  

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of August 15, 2003.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  Katherine Ingold asked that her Board Comments on page 2 of 14 be corrected to reflect that she traveled “to” Baton Rouge, Louisiana versus “through” Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  Superintendent Jennings asked that the discussion regarding the FY05 Budget Request on page 7 of 14 be corrected to reflect “The compensation increase within the salaries is based on 1.5%.” versus 1.0%.  In addition she requested that page 9 of 14 under the same topic be corrected to read “Retha Coburn stated that we do not currently incur any expenses on our bank accounts.” Versus  “…we do not currently have any expenses our bank accounts.”  
UPON A MOTION by James Miyagishima, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of August 15, 2003 as corrected.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her Superintendent’s Report she would like to say that she is excited to be working with the New Mexico Commission for the Blind and the National Federal of the Blind in co-hosting the annual White Cane Luncheon that will be held on the NMSVH main campus on October 15, 2003.  She stated that unfortunately she will be unable to attend the luncheon as she will be attending the American Printing House for the Blind Annual Meeting of Ex-Officio Trustees in Louisville, Kentucky.  She will be involved in planning and organizing the White Cane Luncheon.  She stated that she hopes that the Board of Regents will be able to attend the luncheon.  Alicia McAninch congratulated Superintendent Jennings and Coach Kameron Maurer on the level of student participation in goal ball this year.  Regarding the submitted Superintendent’s Report Alicia McAninch asked how staff are chosen to attend the Exploring Discovery Learning: Empowering the Blind Training that is being held on the main campus in October.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the selection is random, but what we have tried to do is schedule staff that have not previously attended the training.  This is the third session of Orientation & Mobility training that has been held by Mr. Doug Boone on our campus.  She stated that we do not schedule the Orientation & Mobility Instructors but target staff from the Early Childhood Programs, the main campus, Outreach, and the Residential Life Program.  Recommendations come from the department directors.  Alicia McAninch asked if Orientation & Mobility staff are involved.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Orientation & Mobility staff have been involved in the past.  Alicia McAninch asked how many students we have participating in the Inclusion Program.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have approximately 11 students in the Inclusion Program.  Alicia McAninch asked what the Department of Justice (DOJ) visit entails.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the DOJ brings a team of experts to the campus to take a look at all aspects of our program including Braille, Orientation & Mobility, curriculum, and policies and procedures put into place for the protection of students.  She stated that Judy Preston is no longer the lead attorney for our DOJ Stipulation.  She has been moved to a different area within the DOJ.  The lead attorney is now Lee Seltman.  The December DOJ visit will involve Lee Seltman, Maria Livingston, Dr. Ruby Riles, a mental health expert, and possibly others who are not known at this time.  President Baland asked if it is known what they will be looking at.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the DOJ has sent a list of areas that they will be looking at and a list of documents that they wish to see in advance of their visit.  They will be looking at examples of IEPs that address behavioral and mental health issues, orientation & mobility, and Braille.  They will be looking at policies that address those same areas.  They will be looking at student incident and injury reports and policies relating to them, and abuse and neglect policies that are in place and the methods that we use to communicate these policies to parents and staff.  She stated that DOJ requested and has been provided a list of all students served on the main campus with their grade placements, disability, and indication as to whether they are residential or day students.  Katherine Ingold asked if the December visit by DOJ will wrap up the DOJ Stipulation.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if the DOJ is satisfied with everything following their December visit NMSVH will enter into a 12-month oversight period.  At the conclusion of that 12-month period DOJ will again visit the campus to ascertain whether we are still in full compliance.  If we are in full compliance we will be released from the DOJ Stipulation.  President Baland asked Superintendent Jennings if she is confident that we are in full compliance with the DOJ Stipulation.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that we are in compliance.  She stated that the biggest concern that staff have is the difference in philosophy of some members of the DOJ team.  She stated that she is hopeful that both sides can come to terms with the differing philosophies.  President Baland asked if the DOJ would intervene in cases where differing philosophies existed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that some concerns regarding differing philosophies have been communicated to the DOJ but did not result in changes to the DOJ Stipulation.  Katherine Ingold stated that she has been on the Board since the inception of the DOJ Stipulation Agreement and has watched the staff work very hard to meet all areas of the agreement.  Superintendent Jennings stated that everyone has looked at the DOJ Stipulation Agreement in a positive light.  It has resulted in a lot of beneficial processes being put into place that ultimately benefit the students that we serve.  The DOJ Stipulation Agreement has been a positive tool for NMSVH.  There have been processes that we put into place as a result of the agreement that have been recognized and adopted by other schools across the country.  Katherine Ingold asked if the meeting with the representative from the Student Nutrition Program to ensure USDA funding went well.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that meeting went very well.  Katherine Ingold asked for an update on Albuquerque Public Schools (APS) utilizing the services of the ECP.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has spoken with Mr. Sam Howarth, State Director of Special Education regarding this issue.  Mr. Howarth wanted to wait until the schools got into session before addressing the issue.  We will be trying to schedule a meeting between Mr. Howarth, Linda Lyle, Mona Sherrel, or another representative from APS to discuss this issue.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not think that the intent of APS is to arbitrarily make the decision that the ECP would not be a good placement for students.  She stated that she feels that communication with APS will result in them being comfortable with the ECP being an option on the continuum.  Linda Lyle stated that she has received a letter from the APS Special Education Department notifying her that APS is scheduling a meeting between the State Department of Education, NMSVH, and APS to discuss a joint powers agreement between NMSVH and APS.  She stated that it is her hope that Superintendent Jennings and herself can communicate to APS that we may have differing philosophies but there is nothing to prevent partnerships to serve children, and if, on the continuum of service a specialized school is an acceptable placement from an IEP decision, a child coming to NMSVH should not result in a public school being punished for making that placement decision.  She stated that it is her hope that Sam Howarth can articulate that point to APS so that we can have a workable partnership.  President Baland asked if there is any case law that represents this issue.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is not aware of any case law.  Linda Lyle stated that she knows that this is a problem that is emerging nationwide.  Ours is a little unique because the school system has indicated that they will not place students with us.  Many states are saying that they will not fund specialized schools.  Our funding source appears to be a little more stable than most states.  We have the problem of a stable funding source with schools telling us that they will not send us students.  Superintendent Jennings stated that what is interesting is that with our accreditation the State Department of Education has realized that they don’t need to look at least restrictive environment.  That placement of students at NMSVH, as a specialized school, does not need to be justified.  There is more focus on outcomes.  It makes sense to focus on whether we are providing students with the skills to be successful rather than fighting over least restrictive environment.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – July & August 2003.
Retha Coburn stated that the July & August reports reflect a positive investment swing.  The July report reflects the reallocation from the revised investment policy which was approved by the Board of Regents on July 11, 2003.  Overall July was a positive month.  She stated that August appears to be a little more stable because it does not reflect the reallocation that is reflected in the July report.  President Baland stated that the reports reflect that we are up approximately $410,000.00 from last year.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the presented reports.  There were no questions or comments.
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – July & August 2003.
Retha Coburn presented the Cumulative Operating Budget/Expense Report for July 2003 and the Operating Budget/Expense Report for August 2003.  She stated that the July report is cumulative.  The August report provides a more detailed picture of expenditures.  She stated that page 38 of the August report provides a cumulative breakdown of expenses.  This page reflects that August is approximately 17% of our fiscal year, however we have only spent 8.71% of the total budget in the unrestricted category.  She stated that we have no cost centers that over budget.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments.  Alicia McAninch stated that on page 4 of the August report, the line item for books under Outreach indicates that 203.68% of the budget has been used.  She asked for an explanation of this since it appears that they have exceeded the budget.  Retha Coburn stated it appears that expenditures for the Personnel Preparation Program were erroneously posted to this line item.  She stated that this error will be taken care of immediately following this meeting.  Alicia McAninch stated that on page 10 of the August report, the line item travel under Dorms indicates that 82.49% of the budget has been used.  She asked what travel these expenditures covered.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a lot of those expenditures were for additional training in the area of autism for dorm staff.  Alicia McAninch stated that her concern is that 82.49% of the annual budget for travel has been expended early in the fiscal year.  She wants to make sure that additional funding will be available throughout the year if more travel is needed.  Alicia McAnich stated that on page 19 of the August report, the line item for data equipment under Information Systems indicates that 418.79% of the annual budget has been expended.  Retha Coburn stated that the Information System budget is done a little differently that the other budgets in that the manager likes to keep very detailed records.  The Commission on Higher Education (CHE) does not want to see the expenditures broken down to the level maintained by the IS manager.  The CHE budget reflects just line items titled Supplies and Equipment, while we breakout it down into multiple line items.  The 418.79% of budget used that is reflected actually spreads out over multiple line items, so if broken down to the level maintained by the IS manager it would not be 418.79% of budget used but would be reflected as closer to budget.  There are sufficient funds to cover expenditures without exceeding budget.  Alicia McAninch stated that on page 21 of the August report, the line item for Other Salaries indicates 53.58% of budget used.  She asked if some of that includes salaries for summer crew.  Retha Coburn stated that that line item is for summer maintenance salaries.  Alicia McAninch stated that page 36 indicates Cost Center 90: DOE – IDEA Technology Grant.  She asked for an explanation of that cost center.  Retha Coburn stated that this is a one year grant from Department of Education to purchase technology for our main campus program.  The IDEA Technology Grant allocation is separate from the IDEA Grant which is based on the number of students enrolled on the main campus.  The regular IDEA Grant will help fund the library renovation as the library is a major area that needs to be taken care of and is key to the programs offered to our students.  She stated that the $50,000.00 that is reflected under this cost center has been set aside from our IDEA allocation to assist with the library renovation.  President Baland asked what happens if we spend less than the amount provided by a grant.  Retha Coburn stated that in years past it has been carried forward.  The State of New Mexico has revised their distribution process and distributes 1/12th of the total grant amount each month of the fiscal year instead of a lump sum distribution
We are then required to submit expenditure reports to account for expenditure of the funds received.  President Baland asked what happens if we need to spend more than 1/12th of the grant money in a given month.  Retha Coburn stated that the expenditure is made and then accounted for as funding to be received.  President Baland asked if there were any additional questions or comments regarding the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – July & August 2003.  There were no additional questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Reports for July & August 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet, July 2003. 
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheet for July 2003 and stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have. There were no questions or comments.  The Board accepted the Balance Sheet, July 2003 as presented.
E. Balance Sheet, August 2003.

Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheet for August 2003 and stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have. There were no questions or comments.  The Board accepted the Balance Sheet, August 2003 as presented.

VIII.
Executive Session.  9:27 a.m. to 10:05 a.m., October 2, 2003
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:27 a.m., Thursday, October 2, 2003, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, and Superintendent Jennings.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:05 p.m., Thursday, October 2, 2003 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
IX. Major Focus – Vision Screening Tool.
Linda Lyle presented the Vision Screening Tool Birth – 3 that she developed for use by the ECP.  A copy of the tool was provided to each attendee.  She stated that approximately 4 years ago the NMSVH Board of Regents moved the Birth – 3 Program into the Early Childhood Program.  In order to receive funding from the Department of Health, which is from funding that comes into the state as a block grant through IDEA, it was necessary for NMSVH to align its Birth to 3 Program with the model that New Mexico used to serve birth to 3 children.  The primary difference was not in the way that services were delivered but who was receiving the services.  Because New Mexico is one of the states that serve the at-risk population we had to identify the children who are at risk for visual impairment.  Then we had to find and begin to serve them.  The Board of Regents adopted eligibility criteria that identified at-risk children as those who have a history that indicates possible visual impairment, such as oxygen deprivation due to difficult birth, shaken baby, meningitis, alcohol fetal syndrome, etc.  These children cannot normally get an eye diagnosis right away.  But we know that early service by our school can help them later in life.  Linda Lyle stated that after the programs were merged and eligibility criteria was identified, the Department of Health said that NMSVH needs to develop a screening tool to be used statewide for referral of children to NMSVH.  She stated that a search was conducted to determine what tools were currently being used around the nation.  She stated that they did not find a tool that seemed to fit the needs of NMSVH and the state.  She stated that in some cases a simple question was asked regarding vision concerns and that was being called a vision tool.  Following this nationwide search Linda Lyle stated that she began work on a comprehensive screening tool that could be used by NMSVH and the State of New Mexico.  The result of that work is the Vision Screening Tool that is presented to the Board today.  This tool was piloted last spring for several months with five different early intervention agencies.  Pieces have been added to the tool as these agencies identified additional needs.  Linda Lyle explained each part of the Vision Screening Tool.  She stated that this tool is tied to the assessment tools that are being used in New Mexico.  She stated that in order to avoid over-referrals training has been provided to every early interventionist in the State of New Mexico in the use of this tool.  She stated that what has been happening is the agencies who have received training from NMSVH ECP staff are seeking additional training from the ECP, or follow-up training.  Linda Lyle stated that she recently had the opportunity to address the New Mexico Ophthalmology Society.  They wanted her to speak about incidents and prevalence numbers of vision impairments in young children.  She stated that she took the opportunity to tell the attendees that the schools primary referral source is not coming from eye doctors.  Very rarely does the school get a child referred by an eye doctor.  It is not because they are not referring, it is because by the time they refer NMSVH is already providing services to that child.  The training that is going on within the state has increased the awareness level of parents and they are asking for support earlier.  We are getting children into our programs before they ever leave the hospital.  Ultimately that makes a huge difference in the lives of the families and children.  The Board expressed that the tool presented by Linda Lyle and the work of the ECP and it’s staff is very impressive.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or comments regarding Linda Lyle’s presentation.  The Board thanked Linda Lyle and the ECP staff for their hard work.  Alicia McAninch encouraged Linda Lyle to explore publishing the tool with the American Printing House for the Blind or the American Foundation of the Blind.  There were no additional comments or questions.
X.
Policies and Procedures.
A.
Revision to NMSVH Policy 405, Vacation Leave.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 405, Vacation Leave.  The purpose of this revision is to clarify that exempt employees would have time deducted from their vacation leave for partial days that they may miss from work.  Employees who take partial days off for reasons which vacation leave may be used, must use available vacation leave for whatever portion of the day that they are absent.  However, supervisors may approve alternate work week schedules, and they may also permit absence without deducted vacation leave where an employee’s hours have already exceeded forty for the week.  Without advance written permission for such alternatives from a supervisor, all partial day absences of this nature will be deducted from accrued vacation leave.  Katherine Ingold pointed out that one job position title under the critical control positions on page 1 appears to be incomplete.  Accounts Receivable should read Accounts Receivable Specialist.  President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions regarding this policy revision.  President Baland asked why this revision was necessary.  Superintendent Jennings explained that the revision is in keeping with State of New Mexico Department of Labor practices.  There were no other comments or questions.

UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 405 as corrected.  (carried unanimously)

B. Revision to NMSVH Policy 440, Sick Leave.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 440, Sick Leave.  Superintendent Jennings explained that this revision serves the same purpose as the revision to NMSVH Policy 405, Vacation Leave.  Employees who take partial days off for reasons which sick leave may be used, must use available sick leave for whatever portion of the day that they are absent.  However, supervisors may approve alternate work week schedules, and they may also permit absence without deducted sick leave where an employee’s hours have already exceeded forty for the week.  Without advance written permission for such alternatives from a supervisor, all partial day absences of this nature will be deducted from accrued sick leave.  Superintendent Jennings stated that approval of this proposed revision will also create consistent sick leave accountability between hourly and salaried staff.  President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions regarding this policy revision.  There were no comments or questions.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 440 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Annual Review of NMSVH Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Child Abuse & Neglect.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSVH Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Child Abuse & Neglect for review.  In addition, Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 517 which is the result of annual review by the Student Incident & Injury Report Review Committee.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the DOJ Stipulation Agreement requires the establishment of a Student Incident & Injury Report Review Committee.  One function of this committee is the annual review of NMSVH Policy 517.  Upon the most recent review the committee recommended that the last sentence of the first paragraph of the “Procedures” section be omitted.  The sentence reads “If the staff member initiates the report directly to authorities, then the department head or superintendent should be notified that a report has been made.”  Deletion of this sentence will ensure that staff reporting suspected abuse and/or neglect are assured their anonymity as required by law.  The committee also recommended minor grammatical changes to the fifth paragraph on page 3.  The sentence that reads “The Superintendent will keep confidential files.” should be revised to read “The Superintendent will ensure that confidential files are kept.”  This will remove the burden of file maintenance from the Superintendent’s office and allow for delegation of this task.  President Baland asked what happens if CYFD initiates an investigation and accuses someone of abuse or neglect, involves the school in the investigation, and it is later determined that the allegations are false.  Superintendent Jennings stated that people or organizations that report suspected abuse and neglect, as long as it is being done in good faith with no evidence of maliciousness, are protected.  Alicia McAninch stated that the training video that is shown as part of staff training also states that individuals and organizations are protected from harm if reports are made in good faith with no evidence of maliciousness.  President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions regarding the revision to NMSVH Policy 517.  There were no comments or questions.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 517 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Revision to NMSVH Policy 615, Vehicle Usage.
Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 615, Vehicle Usage.  The purpose of this revision is to include a statement that authorizes individuals other than staff, students and volunteers to be transported in the school’s vehicle, with written authorization from the Superintendent.  NM Risk Management stated that individuals other than staff, students or volunteers would be insured while being transported in school vehicles as long as our policy contains a statement which authorizes such transport with written permission of the Superintendent.  While transport of individuals other than staff, students and volunteers is not a common occurrence there are occasions when transport is necessary.  Adoption of this revision by the Board will allow the Superintendent the discretion to authorize such transport as needed.  President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions regarding the revision to NMSVH Policy 615.  There were no comments or questions.

UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSVH Policy 615 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI. Other Items.

A.
Watkins Education Center.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award the Watkins Education Center Renovation project to Sun City Builders of Las Cruces, New Mexico at the submitted bid price of $173.090.00 (NM Gross Receipts Tax included in the total).  On Thursday, September 25, 2003, three (3) sealed bids were received in response to the Invitation to Bid prepared by The Design Group.  Bids were received from ESA Construction Incorporated of Albuquerque, Enoch Mechanical Incorporated of Las Cruces, and Sun City Builders of Las Cruces.  Sun City Builders was the low bid.  Staff present for the bid opening were Retha Coburn and Justin Burks.  Guests present were Tom Newport of ESA Construction Incorporated and Trevor Enoch of Enoch Mechanical Incorporated.  The contents of each bid packet were examined and reviewed by Retha Coburn.  Copies of the contents of each bid packet were immediately faxed to Greg Hartman of The Design Group for his review and award recommendation.  The Design Group reported that ESA Construction Incorporated withdrew their bid due to their subcontractor not being able to provide a dry fire suppression system.  Katherine Ingold asked if the contract architect provides the school with a project cost estimate before we develop and publish the Invitation to Bid.  Retha Coburn stated that the contract architect does provide a cost estimate to the school.  Katherine Ingold asked if the bid submitted by Sun City Builders falls within the estimate provided by the contract architect.  Retha Coburn stated that Sun City Builder’s estimate is very low when compared to estimates provided by the contract architect.  She stated that the contract architect, working with an engineer, estimated that the project would cost approximately $300,000.00.  Retha Coburn stated that the engineer has thoroughly reviewed the estimate submitted by Sun City Builders to ensure that they will be providing work within the specifications of the Invitation to Bid and that their figures are correct.  Katherine Ingold asked if the company might come back and state they missed something in their bid proposal and attempt to get additional money from NMSVH.  Retha Coburn stated that she does not feel that that will happen.  Sun City Builders has agreed to complete this project, in accordance with the specification, for the amount that they bid.  It is a bonded job.  Katherine Ingold expressed concern that even though it is a bonded job there is still the possibility of the contractor seeking additional money.  She stated that she has seen it happen in the past when she worked for the federal government.  She recommended, for the safety of NMSVH, that NMSVH send a document to Sun City Builders stating that they have submitted a bid below the architects estimate and asking them to verify their bid by signing, notarizing and returning the document.  Retha Coburn stated that the verbal conversation regarding their low bid has taken place but she will ensure that a verification document is sent to Sun City Builders for the protection of NMSVH.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to award the Watkins Education Center Renovation project to Sun City Builders of Las Cruces, New Mexico for the bid price of $173.090.00 (NM Gross Receipts Tax included in the total).  (carried unanimously)
B. Campus Renovation Update.
Retha Coburn presented an overview of the renovation projects currently in progress on the main campus.  These include Garrett Dormitory, Superintendent’s Residence, Sacramento Dormitory, Swimming Pool Deck, and Recreation Center.  Katherine Ingold asked if The Design Group is inspecting each project as it is complete.  Retha Coburn stated that The Design Group is doing the inspections.  Gregg Hartman with The Design Group periodically conducts walk-throughs and has been staying on top of the contractors.  Mr. Hartman does not accept low quality work and is not afraid to point out inadequacies to the contractors.  Alicia McAninch asked if Retha Coburn sees any solution to the problems with the swimming pool deck.  Retha Coburn stated that we continue to work with EC Enterprises Incorporated to resolve the pool deck problems with little progress.  She stated that she is working with Alley & Associates who is our past contract architect on this problem since this firm was involved in the bid process for the pool deck project.  We are also involving our current contract architect, The Design Group.  We are attempting to find some experts who can come in and tell us what needs to be done to resolve the problems.  We are still holding a little less than $10,000.00 of the project money from EC Enterprises Incorporated pending resolution of the problems.  This money can be used as recommended by the experts to fix the pool deck surface if needed.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the floor that is currently in place is a good foundation.  We have problems with some areas being too slippery, and some areas being too rough.  We do not intend to tear the floor out and start over, but rather work with what is there to resolve the surface texture differences.  President Baland asked if EC Enterprises Incorporated is being uncooperative.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels EC Enterprises Incoporated wants to revolve the issues but does not have the resources to do so.  Katherine Ingold asked if the swimming pool deck was a bonded job.  Retha Coburn stated that it is bonded and Alley & Associates is pursuing that.  Alicia McAninch asked if the pool is being used by the students.  Retha Coburn stated that the pool is being used by the students.  The pool and gym staff have placed mats on the deck surface in the transition areas to ensure the safety of the students.  Alicia McAninch stated that she hated to read about the damage to the basement of the recreation center.  She asked if there is any plan to continue using the bowling alley which is located in the basement.  Retha Coburn stated that the State Fire Marshal, during his annual inspection, has indicated that the basement area of the Recreation Center should have a fire suppression system installed before allowing students in the area.  We are asking for some leniency with the State Fire Marshal’s office so that we can have time to find the funding for a fire suppression system in Recreation.  She stated that the State Fire Marshal may be adamant that we do not allow students in the basement until a fire suppression system is installed.  Because of the flooding that occurred in the basement, Acme Environmental recommends that we have the basement professionally cleaned rather than allowing the staff to clean the area.  Acme Environmental is currently writing the specifications for the professional cleaning.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that the cost will be below $10,000.00.  If necessary this issue will be brought to the Board in November.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Retha Coburn has been doing a wonderful job staying on top of all of the renovation projects.  President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions.  There were no additional comments or questions.
C. General Legal Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to extend the General Legal Services Contract with Castille & Ortiz, L.L.C. for another year to cover the period December 14, 2003 through December 13, 2004.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, this contract may be extended annually, upon agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) total years of professional services.  If approved this recommendation will extend the current contract into its third year of professional services to NMSVH.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to extend the current General Legal Services Contract with Castille & Ortiz, L.L.C. for another year to cover the period December 14, 2003 through December 13, 2004.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Behavior Specialist Contract.


Tabled. 

E.
Vehicle Purchases.

Retha Coburn presented a request to purchase three (3) new vehicles for the main campus fleet.  The State of New Mexico recently published the 2004 Statewide Price Agreements for state purchased vehicles.  This year’s Price Agreements are an extension of last year’s with the same vehicles offered at the same prices.  Based on campus-wide vehicle needs, budget considerations, and the alternative fuel stipulation, request the Board approve the purchase of three (3) 2004 Ford Taurus Station Wagons (6 passenger) at a unit price of $16,345.00 for a total purchase price of $49,035.00.  The preceding prices are quoted from the Statewide Price Agreements.  NMSVH may have the opportunity of “piggybacking” onto New Mexico State University’s (Las Cruces) Invitation to Bid request.  NMSU is presently in the process of developing their bid documents, and they have agreed to allow NMSVH to buy under their bid contract if it comes in lower than the Statewide Price Agreements.  If the NMSU bid comes in lower than the prices listed under the Statewide Price Agreements on comparable vehicles, the Board’s approval is requested to proceed with “piggybacking” onto the NMSU bid.  Another advantage to buying off the NMSU bid is that the vendors are in closer proximity to Alamogordo and additional savings are realized by cutting travel costs to Albuquerque for the vehicles under the State Contracts.  President Baland asked if this is included in the approved budget.  Retha Coburn stated that the funding for vehicle purchases is included in the Board approved capital outlay budget.  President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions.  There were no comments or questions.

UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the purchase of three (3) Ford Taurus Station Wagons under the Statewide Price Agreements at a unit price of $16,345.00 for a total purchase of $49,035.00.  If available through the New Mexico State University bid, at a lower price than available through the Statewide Price Agreements, the Board approves the purchase of three (3) vehicles by “piggybacking” on the NMSU bid.  (carried unanimously)

F. Personnel Preparation Program.

Superintendent Jennings provided an overview on the progress of the Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that Dr. Jackie Wood and Dr. Kenalea Johnson have done a tremendous job in getting the Personnel Preparation Program going.  She stated that the statewide benefits of the program will be tremendous.  The first on-site classes were held on September 14th and 15th in Albuquerque.  The participants in the onsite class were asked to complete a survey on the Personnel Preparation Program which gave the opportunity to provide recommendations for improvement.  Overall, the feedback was very positive.  Some changes have been made as a result of the feedback that was received.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to provide copies of the survey to the Board if they wished to see them.  Work continues on getting accreditation from AER.  Initially we had thought that as long as we had one committed full time doctorate level position at the university we could receive accreditation.  However, AER has indicated that the program must have one full time vision professional and one full time orientation & mobility professional committed to the program at the university level.  Dr. Wood is in the full-time vision professional doctorate level position, but we need to fill the orientation & mobility position.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we will have no problem getting accreditation for the TVI program.  She asked for the Board’s support in creating another full-time orientation & mobility professional level position at the university level.  She stated that we have an Itinerant Teacher with the Outreach Program who is interested in filling this position and working with the Personnel Preparation Program.  If supported by the Board we would only have to reassign the Itinerant Teacher to the Personnel Preparation Program at the university level.  She may still be able to take care of a small case load for the Outreach Department.  Dr. Johnson has stated that with the changes in Outreach the position that is vacated would not need to be replaced at this time.  The needs of the students in the vacated area would continue to be served by redistributing the caseload.  Superintendent Jennings stated that both full-time professional positions (TVI and O&M) will need to be reflected as full-time staff members of NMSU with the funding for their salaries being provided to NMSU from the funds that have already been approved by the Board for the Personnel Preparation Program.  AER feels that if the university is committed enough to carry these two full-time positions then the probability of the university continuing the program into the future is higher.  She stated that one of the most exciting things is that there are people in the Special Education field who are taking vision classes as a specialty area.  She stated that that should increase the likelihood of NMSU seeing it as a viable program.  They are not only getting students who want a degree in the vision or orientation & mobility field, but Special Education Teachers who are also seeking the vision and orientation & mobility coursework.  Dr. Johnson pointed out that the Itinerant Teacher that is being considered for the other full-time position at NMSU is dually certified (TVI and O&M).  This means that she can function in either capacity with NMSU.  The Itinerant Teacher also lives in Las Cruces so she will be instrumental in maintaining good communication.  Dr. Johnson stated that she has already been able to rearrange case loads so that the Itinerant Teacher would be fully dedicated to the Personnel Preparation Program and not have to juggle student case loads.  Katherine Ingold asked if the Itinerant Teacher being considered has a Master’s Degree.  Dr. Johnson stated that she has two Master’s Degrees and is dually certified.  Katherine Ingold asked if the salary would remain the same as she is currently receiving as an Itinerant Teacher.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there will potentially be an increase because she will move from a 9-month employee position to a 12-month employee position.  Katherine Ingold asked how much more money would need to be put into the Personnel Preparation Program to cover the salary increase.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is unknown at this time.  President Baland asked if the Superintendent is simply asking for the Board’s support in moving an Itinerant Teacher into a full-time orientation & mobility professional level position assigned to NMSU in support of the Personnel Preparation Program.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is correct.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that this would be a win-win situation for us and NMSU.  She also knows that the Itinerant Teacher that is being considered for this position is a very capable individual and will be great asset to the Personnel Preparation Program.  The Board offered their support of transferring one Itinerant Teacher position from the Outreach Program to the Personnel Preparation Program in the roll of full-time orientation & mobility professional at the university level, in an effort to obtain AER certification of the Vision and Orientation & Mobility Personnel Preparation Program.
G. Quarterly Report on Student Incident and Injury Reports.

Superintendent Jennings explained that the Student Incident/Injury Report Committee meets quarterly to review all incident and injury report forms submitted during that period.  The committee specifically looks for trends and/or problem areas, and reviews the report procedure to ensure that it is comprehensive and timely.  Upon completion of their meeting the committee prepares a memo report on their findings for placement in the files.  The DOJ Stipulation Agreement requires that the committee report to the Board of Regents at least quarterly.  To accomplish this requirement the committees report is included as an agenda item for the Board’s information.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Carolyn Vick is working diligently to ensure that the documentation on each incident and injury reported is complete and concise and that the information that entered into the Blackbaud software system, which is used to track the reports, is accurate when compared to the incident and injury report forms.  The goal is to ensure that the information collected is accurate enough to provide a proper representation if presented in a court of law.  President Baland asked if the recommendations that are outlined in the memo came from legal counsel.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the recommendations are from the Student Incident/Injury Report Review Committee, not from legal counsel.  President Baland asked if there were any comments or questions regarding the presented report.  There were no comments or questions.
H. NMSVH Foundation.
Superintendent Jennings stated that an email has been included in the Board packet that was the result of a conversation that Katherine Ingold had with legal counsel regarding the NMSVH Foundation Articles of Incorporation and the role of the Foundation as it relates to the distribution of Foundation funds.  Also provided to the Board as part of this packet is a draft of the NMSVH Foundation brochure.  This is provided so that the Board has the opportunity to review the contents and make any recommendation before it goes to print and is available to the public.  She asked that Board review the brochure and provide feedback to the Superintendent’s office who will forward the recommendations to the Foundation President, Mr. James McClelland.  The Foundation has also asked that the brochure be sent to legal counsel for review to ensure that there is nothing in the brochure that conflicts with the Articles of Incorporation or By-laws.  Discussion was held regarding the distribution of funds to individuals versus organizations.  There exists some disagreement on how Foundation funds can be distributed.  Katherine Ingold feels that the Articles of Incorporation are very clear on funds distribution and feels that the Foundation has not operated within the Articles of Incorporation when distributing funds.  President Baland feels that the Articles of Incorporation are too restrictive, have areas that conflict with each other, and are too open to interpretation.  Alicia McAninch stated that she was an employee of NMSVH when the Foundation was formed.  She stated that the intent of the Foundation was much different than what was placed in the Articles of Incorporation.  She stated that her question at the last Foundation meeting was if the Foundation has been distributing funds in violation of the Articles of Incorporation why was this fact never brought to light during the audits of the Foundation that have been conducted.  Discussion continued.  Katherine Ingold stated that her research seems to indicate that only the book keeping portion of the records were audited.  She stated that in order to build the Foundation we are going to need some large gifts/endowments.  In order to successfully obtain endowments the processes and records of the Foundation must be scrupulous, and to the letter of the law.  Alicia McAninch stated that given what has been stated by Katherine Ingold, the Foundation brochure needs to be completely rewritten because it is not following the Articles of Incorporation.  President Baland stated that this discussion is appropriate during an NMSVH Foundation meeting.  He encouraged the members of the Board, who are members of the NMSVH Foundation to open this discussion during the next Foundation meeting.  He recommended that this discussion happen during the November Foundation meeting which will be held in conjunction with the NMSVH Board of Regents meeting scheduled for November 7, 2003 on the main campus.  Katherine Ingold asked Superintendent Jennings if she would like the Board’s input into the Foundation brochure before the November 7 meeting.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Board’s input is requested before the November 7 meeting.
XI. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments regarding the 2003-2004 Board Meeting Schedule.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

President Baland asked for the status on the school name change.  He noted that the Board packet contains a letter to Representative Marquardt requesting his sponsorship of legislation to change the name to the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired during the 2004 Legislative Session.  Superintendent Jennings stated that during the last legislative session Representative Marquardt had been asked to sponsor legislation that would change the school’s name to New Mexico School for the Blind.  Representative Marquardt found that name to be objectionable and voiced concern about sponsoring legislation.  The Board compromised by seeking a name change to New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired.  By the time this decision was made it was too late to change the legislation and resubmit during the 2003 session.  It was decided to seek sponsorship during the 2004 session.  Representative Marquardt indicated that he would be receptive to sponsoring such legislation if it was the wish of the Board of Regents.  President Baland stated that he does not agree that New Mexico School for the Blind is offensive or objectionable.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she thinks it may be philosophical regarding low vision and visual efficiency.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if the Board wants to re-visit this topic, decides that it wants to go with New Mexico School for the Blind, and Representative Marquardt is still opposed to sponsoring such a name change, then we can seek sponsorship from another legislator, if that is the wish of the Board.  President Baland asked Brian Quintana, as a blind adult, his opinion on this matter.  Brian Quintana stated that people do shy away from using the term blind.  He feels that blind needs to be part of the school name.  If we need to soften the term “blind” by putting “and visually impaired” then he has no objection to that, but he feels that the title of the school will be too wordy.  Everyone agreed that “visually handicapped” needs to be removed from the schools name.  President Baland stated that we need to give this issue some thought and asked that this issue be placed on the November 7 agenda for discussion.

C.
Quarterly Reports.

There were no questions or comments. 

D.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments.
E. Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

There were no questions or comments.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:45 a.m., Thursday, October 2, 2003
(Approved:  7 Nov 2003)


(Approved:  7 Nov 2003)
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